EP07/ 65   

TO ALL FELLOWS                                                               BALLIOL COLLEGE

For Executive Committee on Wednesday 28 November 2007
AN ENVIRONMENTAL POLICY FOR BALLIOL COLLEGE  
In July 2005, following a training course attended by the Clerk of Works and I at Oxford Brookes University, the Carbon Trust undertook a free audit of initial energy saving opportunities for Balliol College. In December 2006, the Assistant Clerk of Works attended a Waste and Recycling Management training course at Oxford Brookes. Since awareness was raised by this training, we have initiated a programme of installing long life-low energy light-bulbs and fluorescent tubes, loft insulation, reducing boiler temperatures, and we undertake more recycling (24 tonnes of tins, glass, paper and cardboard between August 2006 and August 2007).     
Following a recent discussion with the Master, I held meetings with Emily Spears Mears (MCR Environment Officer) and Sam Baars (JCR Environment Officer) to agree that we would formulate a college policy on environmental matters for approval by Executive Committee. Emily, Sam and I then held meetings with the Clerk of Works, the Assistant Clerk of Works, the Accommodation Manager, and the Conference and Catering Manager to whom we are grateful for their time and thoughts. I have also had correspondence with the College’s architect, Jeremy Estop  
Emily, Sam and I have written various sections of the attached Policy which is based upon a generic policy issued by OUSU which is being discussed in several Colleges at the present time. 
I shall be grateful for the comments of Executive Committee. 

Carl Woodall 
Domestic Bursar

21.11.07

BALLIOL COLLEGE

STATEMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL POLICY

Introduction
The Fellows, students and staff of Balliol College acknowledge that environmental responsibility is the province of each and every one of us. We are doing our best to ensure that our impact on the planet is as minimal as possible, in accordance with the policy below. We understand this entails commitment and involvement in making the College environmentally sound. The difficult financial circumstances in which the College operates dictate that our environmental objectives are aspirational rather than binding, and will be carried forward in the context of realistic economic planning, together with proper research and an account of hidden costs.

This policy will be comprehensively reviewed every year by Executive Committee.

TRANSPORT

Balliol is committed to the development of a “green” transport strategy to encourage the use of energy-efficient public and communal transport, bicycles and walking, and to discourage unnecessary use of private motor transport both for travel to the university and travel for other work purposes during the day, with the aim of reducing traffic and parking in the city centre. 

The majority of travel damaging to the environment occurs at the beginning and end of term, as students, fellows and staff leave and/or return to Oxford. We acknowledge the need to travel via the most energy-efficient means possible, but also that long-haul flights may in some cases be necessary. We therefore undertake to encourage travellers to and from the college to become involved in carbon offsetting, consider ground-based travel where possible and other environmentally friendly practices. A notice to this effect shall be included in all information for incoming freshers.
Travel for research purposes is another source of damage to the environment. While we are of course proud that so many members of the college are involved in ground-breaking research internationally, we aim to encourage members to become involved in carbon offsetting, consider ground-based travel, look into alternatives to travel and other environmentally friendly practices when travelling. A notice to this effect will henceforth be included in the travel grants provided by the college. 

The College acknowledges that more research needs to be undertaken in order to judge the relative environmental impact of different modes of transport and their effect on travel times.
Other Targets:

to encourage staff, fellows and students to travel to work by foot, bicycle or public transport.
progressively to increase the proportion of travel on college business carried out by public transport where it makes economic sense to do so

ENERGY CONSUMPTION

Gas

The College also aims to attain greater efficiency in total energy consumption by continuing its programme of replacing ageing boilers (5 have been replaced at Broad Street, there are a further 8 to replace across College sites) with a new generation of condensing boilers which can reduce gas consumption by 30% and emissions by a greater percentage, double-skinned hot water cylinders which hold temperature longer, new starter valves and compensating sensors which respond to outdoor temperatures.  

Electricity

The College accepts a share of the UK’s commitment to a reduction in CO2 emissions, and already sources 100% of its electricity from large-scale hydropower.

The majority of light-bulbs on all sites are now low energy-long life; this programme will be continued. It is efficient to switch lights off, therefore, movement detectors / timers will gradually be fitted to all corridor and stairwell lights throughout our sites. 

Personal Energy Usage

A great deal of Balliol’s energy consumption is accounted for by student use. As well as staff and fellows, students at Balliol must therefore make efforts to use energy more efficiently, so that the college’s measures to reduce wastage at the system level are complemented by real overall reductions in energy consumption.

How students make use of energy is not a matter for monitoring or policing. However, the JCR and MCR Environment Reps should make real efforts to promote the ways in which students can make more efficient use of heating and electricity. Indeed, there is a real incentive for students to do so, as they are billed individually for their electricity usage. With regards to electricity consumption, students should be advised to take steps such as:

- Switching off lights when leaving the room for an extended period

- Switching off monitor when leaving the room for an extended period

- Putting their computer to sleep when leaving the room for an extended period

- Ensuring their computer energy saving settings are enabled

- Ensuring chargers are not left plugged in when no device is connected to them

- Considering using the fridge in their kitchenette rather than buying a separate fridge for their room

- Avoiding over-filling kettles

Students should also be aware of the energy efficiency of the appliances they buy, in the same way that the college must adhere to the stipulations in the Environmental Purchasing Policy. For example, where possible, students should be encouraged to purchase ‘A’ rated fridges, and to ensure that monitors are Energy Star rated.

With regards to gas consumption, students should be advised to avoid leaving windows open when their radiators are on, and to make use of their curtains in winter to reduce heat loss. These steps will reduce unnecessary demand on the gas central heating system, raising its allocative efficiency and cutting its use of gas.
Fellows and staff should also be made aware of the relevant ways in which they can reduce energy consumption, with particular regard to their use of lighting and office equipment. The green energy efficiency posters, which are present on every staircase, should be maintained in order to reinforce awareness of the impact our daily energy usage can have on the environment.

Detailed Targets

· Through energy efficiency measures, to reduce the CO2 emitted as a result of energy used by adhering to the recommendations laid down in our Carbon Trust Audit.

· Carbon Trust audits will be conducted every five years.

· Mixer taps will be introduced in new-build accommodation to cut hot water consumption.

· Given purchasing agreements, we will continue to purchase electricity from green sources.

BUILDING AND DEVELOPMENT

 The College will ensure that any new building or refurbishment takes the widest possible consideration of environmental impacts and, in particular, is planned and carried out to ensure the greatest energy efficiency that is reasonable in the circumstances. The College is committed to making full use of its existing buildings and, wherever possible when expansion is necessary, to the development of sites within walking or cycling distance of the main College site.

Detailed Targets

· MJP Architects confirm that they have a sustainability policy. In building designs for Balliol, MJP minimise reliance on air conditioning plant by the configuration of the building form and the choice of construction method.

· To strive to achieve a BREEAM score of ‘Very Good’ for every new building.

· To upgrade the energy efficiency of existing buildings, including upgrading lagging in roof spaces, draft-proofing windows, replacing single-glazed windows with sealed units wherever feasible, and removing inefficient storage heaters which do not allow ‘heat on demand’.
WATER

All water consumption is monitored by metering. Showers are widely used, and baths are being replaced incrementally by showers. The automatic flushing of urinals in the SCR and JCR is already controlled by restricting the flow. All toilet cisterns are set at low level by means of ballcock adjustments. Watering of College gardens is restricted as feasible and the heat of the day is avoided.
Detailed Targets

· Opportunities for implementing measures for further reducing the use of water will be kept under review.

· All practicable measures will be taken to progressively reduce total water usage per capita (Fellows, staff and students).     
· Dual flush cisterns and mixer taps will be introduced as toilets and sinks are replaced.

· Watering from rainwater butts will be maximised.  
· Water-and-energy efficient washing machines will be installed as possible. 
WASTE GENERATION AND MANAGEMENT

Kitchen cooking oil (for bio-diesel), glass, paper, cardboard, tins are currently recycled. Plastic recycling is being trialled in the JCR.

Balliol as a community will continue to review opportunities and implement measures to reduce the volume of waste generated and to increase the proportion of that waste which is recycled. This will involve input and co-operation from Fellows, staff and students.
Detailed Targets

· To establish current trends of waste generation and disposal (both recycling and general waste).

· To hold the volume/weight of non-hazardous waste constant per capita (Fellows, staff and students).
· Progressively to increase the proportion of waste sent for recycling, including plastic and to increase student responsibility for ensuring that recycling is carried out.

· To encourage the ink cartridge recycling which takes place in the College Office, Bursary and JCR.

· To encourage students not to waste food.

· To use compostable refuse bags as possible.

· To provide canvas bags for use by all members of College – one bag in each Fresher’s welcome pack.

· To install can crushers in appropriate places. 

NON-FOOD PURCHASING

The range of cleaning chemicals is restricted, bleach is not used, and the quantities of product issued to staff are limited. The College is working to ensure that environmentally sustainable products are used across the range of its purchasing from paper towels, toilet and photocopier paper, liquid soap through to toner cartridges.

Detailed Targets

· To ensure that all standard contracts are negotiated with environmental sustainability considerations in mind.

· All suppliers will be asked for a copy of their sustainability policy.
· The possibility of recycling green paper towels will be investigated.

· A sustainable source of photocopying paper will be identified if this represents value for money.

· The use of recycled paper in the student computer rooms will be investigated.

· Double-sided printing in the computer rooms will be implemented.
· Energy efficient cookers, fridges and microwave ovens will be sourced as practicable.

· To purchase new furniture from suppliers who are working towards using timber from Forestry Stewardship Schemes.
· To change the recommendation to Freshers regarding banking services from advice to bank with HSBC to advice to bank with The Co-operative Bank (an ethical bank).

FOOD PURCHASING

In general, the College supports producers that are local and food that has not travelled long distances, is fresh, nutritional and seasonal. Through its purchasing, the College wishes to invest in people and practices that value and care for the earth, the workers and the food. The Head Chef supports preparing food with the utmost respect for its purity and freshness. As a community, the College respects the simple act of sharing a meal together.   
Fresh, locally sourced raw materials are used whenever possible. Very little frozen food is used thereby food miles are reduced. Local butchers are used, thereby reducing food miles. Fish supplies do travel but the price of fish dictates that it is from a sustainable source.  Colleges purchase food as a consortium, therefore, they achieve the best value for money, economies of scale, and the reduction of numbers of delivery vehicles in Oxford. Menus reflect the seasons as far as customer preferences permit. Food wastage is kept to a minimum.

Detailed targets

· To monitor the types of fish purchased against the approved list supplied by the Marine Conservation Society.

· To use the Domestic Bursars’ Committee and the Catering Management Group to encourage the Consortium and SUPC to buy sustainably.

· To offer more poultry than red meat.

· Consideration to be given to organic suppliers as a less carbon-heavy mode of food production. 

IMPLEMENTATION
This policy applies to Balliol College. The College (SCR, MCR, JCR, College Staff) will also encourage its individual members to take action that is consistent with the policy, by informing them of the policy and targets and providing appropriate advice to them. The College is committed to the monitoring of its progress with regard to its environmental targets. The College will endeavour to take advantage of the resources we have in-house, namely students who are studying environmental policy and scientists working with the environment. 

Carl Woodall               Domestic Bursar

Emily Spears Mears    Middle Common Room
Sam Baars                   Junior Common Room                                            18.11.07

(Amended by Carl Woodall on 6.1.08 following discussion at Executive Committee reflected in Minute EC07/90 and the incorporation of further items from the JCR and MCR Representatives and Dr Peter Kohl)
